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Decision of Administrative Law Judge: Reversed.

OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals the Administrative Law

Judge’s finding that the claimant failed to establish by

a preponderance of the credible evidence that she has

experienced either a change in physical condition or a

change in functional disability causally related to her

compensable back injury after the hearing on September

9, 2004, allowing the Commission to now award permanent
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and total disability benefits. The claimant also appeals

the Administrative Law Judge’s finding that the claimant

failed to prove by a preponderance of the evidence that

any of the treatment that she received during a

hospitalization between January 11, 2005, and January

15, 2005, was reasonably necessary for treatment of her

compensable injury. Based upon our de novo review of the

record, we find that the claimant has shown a change in

facts pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-522(d) as well as

a change in physical condition pursuant to 11-9-713(a).

We find that the claimant has proved by a preponderance

of the evidence her entitlement to permanent and total

disability benefits under Ark. Code Ann. §11-519 (e)(1).

Furthermore, we find that the January 11, 2005, and

January 15, 2005 hospitalization was reasonably

necessary and causally related to the claimant’s

compensable injury and is a liability of the respondent.

I. HISTORY

The claimant, Marie Herron, was working for

respondent employer as a certified nurse’s aide, when

she sustained a back injury while giving a heavy patient

a bath, on February 8, 2000. After years of conservative

medical treatment, on June 11, 2004, Dr. Prychodko

assigned the claimant a 20% impairment rating to the

body as a whole and wrote:



Herron - F213823 3

A course of evaluation and
management has revealed
intractable discogenic back pain
at several levels in the lumbar
spine, as well as recurring sacro-
iliac joint dysfunction. The most
excruciating disc pain comes from
the L4/5 disc, with significant
pain and disruption also noted at
the L-6/S-1 disc (the patient has
a true L-6 vertebrae). There is
some disruption although not a
significant amount of pain at the
L-5/6 disc, and the L-3/4 disc was
noted to be basically normal.
She has learned to work with
family members to reduce the S-I
joint when a subluxation occurs.
After several specialist
consultations we are resigned that
the extent and location of the
most severely involved discs
leaves us no interventional
treatment approaches for the
discogenic pain, therefore placing
her at MMI.

The claimant underwent a functional capacity

evaluation on August 12, 2004. This report states:

Recommendations
I understand the client has been
very consistent in her
presentation since her start of
physical therapy at Associates
Physical Therapy. She was also
consistent when comparing my past
encounter with the client to this
one.
Her vital signs were out of line
on my first attempt to test and
the testing was rescheduled. The
client noted having taken pain
meds and a Valium prior to this
testing. Her vitals stayed in line
but there was some question
regarding whether the client was a
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bit overmedicated to obtain a true
measure of her current capacity.
Regardless of this factor, I feel
the client would not have been
able to complete much more of the
lifting than she did, but may have
had less of a balance deficit.
This would still place her in the
unable to work category.

A hearing was held on this claim on September

9, 2004, wherein, among other things, the claimant

asserted her entitlement to permanent and total

disability benefits. At this hearing the claimant

testified that she is unable to do housework due to

extreme pain. She also testified that she is unable to

walk without a cane. She testified that she is able to

drive a car. She testified that her activities mostly

consist of sitting on the porch and attending church for

an hour on Wednesday night and for three hours on

Sunday.

On October 26, 2004, the Administrative Law

Judge filed an Opinion finding, among other things, that

the claimant proved by a preponderance of the evidence

her entitlement to the 20% anatomical impairment rating

to the body as a whole, and 50% wage-loss disability.

The Administrative Law Judge found that the claimant did

not prove permanent and total disability, stating:

It appears undisputed from the
medical evidence that the claimant
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is presently unable to work.
Nonetheless, I am not convinced
from the record that the
claimant’s present inability to
earn meaningful wages is
permanent. I find that the
claimant has failed to prove by a
preponderance of the evidence that
she is permanently and totally
disabled.

The Administrative Law Judge’s findings were

affirmed by the Full Commission in an opinion filed on

July 7, 2005. The Commission’s findings regarding

permanent partial disability and the extent of wage loss

were affirmed by the Arkansas Court of Appeals in an

unpublished decision filed on April 19, 2006.

An Emergency Room Record dated January 11,

2005 states:

HPI: Patient has a long history of
back disease. Apparently it is a
Workman’s Comp she has been trying
to work out with her primary care
physician. She also has
hypertension, disabetes. She ran
out of her Oxycontin a week ago.
She is writhing around in pain
with pain in her back and her
abdomen. Patient reports that this
is the same pain she has had in
her back in the past. I am not
sure if the abdominal pain is
acute onset abdominal type pain or
if she may have some withdrawal
from her Oxycontin although she
does not think this is the reason
for it. She is writhing around on
the bed, crying, quite upset. Does
not look like someone with typical
abdominal pain who usually just
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sits there. This seems to be a
different type of pain, more
colicky in nature or she has a
hard time describing exactly where
the pain is. It seems to be
generalized all over her belly.
...
ASSESSMENT: Chronic pain with
acute exacerbation. Oxycontin
withdrawals. Consultation made
with AHEC and with Dr.
Stringfellow who recommends
admission and treatment of the
patient’s pain. He knows the
patient very well.

A Functional Capacity Evaluation dated April

1, 2008 shows that the claimant has no capacity to do

any type of work due to her physical limitations. The

claimant also introduced a letter from her treating

physician, Dr. Burleson, dated April 3, 2008 which

states:

Currently, Ms. Herron’s physical
examination reveals a well
developed well nourished
hypokenetic, slow moving obviously
debilitated black female walking
with a walker. She has marked
stiffness and readily apparent
pain. There is significant lumbar
tenderness and spasm. In addition,
there is arthritic findings in the
hips and knees.
She is presently on the following
medications:
MS-Contin 60 mg, 1 to 2 tablets 3
times daily.
Valium 10 mg, 1 tablet 3 times
daily.
Dalmane 30 mg, 1 tablet at
bedtime.
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She has been tried on various
combinations of these and other
pain medications over the course
of my treatment. None of these
regimes has afforded her anything
but modest relief of her severe
debilitating pain.
Ms. Herron is obviously disabled
and suffering greatly from the
incessant pain that is apparently
a direct consequence of her
injury.
It is apparent to me that this
unfortunate lady will continue to
have some great difficulties with
regard to her pain and its
underlying causes. I expect to
continue treating her with potent
medications in an effort to
alleviate as much of her pain as
possible.

Another hearing was held on this claim on May

15, 2008, on the issues of the respondent’s

controversion of additional reasonably necessary medical

treatment and whether the claimant has had a change in

facts pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-522(d) or a

change in physical condition pursuant to Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-713(a) allowing the Commission to now award

permanent and total disability benefits.

At the hearing the claimant testified that

she can no longer walk with a cane and has been

prescribed a four wheeled walker. She testified that she

is able to do even less housework than she was able to

do in 2004. She testified that she can no longer drive.
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She testified that she still sits on her porch, but that

she no longer attends church on a regular basis.

The Administrative Law Judge, in an opinion

filed July 25, 2008, found that the claimant did not

prove a change in physical condition and is not entitled

to permanent and total disability benefits. The

Administrative Law Judge awarded the claimant all of the

requested medical treatment which was also litigated,

with the exception of the hospital stay from January 11-

15, 2005, when the claimant was undergoing Oxycontin

withdrawal due to the respondent’s refusal to pay for

the claimant’s medications. The claimant appealed the

denial of permanent and total disability benefits and

the denial of payment for the January 11-15, 2005

hospital visit.

II. DISCUSSION

Arkansas permits an injured worker to seek

additional permanent disability benefits based on

changed circumstances following a previous adjudication.

Arkansas Code Annotated section 11-9-522(d) authorizes

the Commission to reconsider the question of functional

disability and amend a previous disability award based

on facts that have occurred after the original

disability determination, provided that "any party"

requests reconsideration within one year after the
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post-award facts have occurred. Furthermore, section

11-9-713(a) permits a worker to petition the Commission

for modification of a previous award based on change in

physical condition.

The claimant does not have to prove the

change in physical condition by objective findings. See

O’Hara v. Christy Construction Co. 94 Ark. App. 143, 227

S.W. 3d 443 (2006). At the first hearing the claimant

testified that she was able to walk with a cane. The

claimant has undergone a change in physical condition in

that she testified at the second hearing that she now

cannot walk at all without using a four wheeled walker.

The preponderance of the evidence of record,

specifically including the new reports from Dr. Burleson

indicating that the claimant is no longer capable of

performing any type of work activities, coupled with the

fact that the claimant now requires a four-wheeled

walker to ambulate, clearly show that not only has the

claimant shown new facts pursuant to Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-522(d), but also shown a change in physical

condition pursuant to 11-9-713(a).

Permanent total disability is defined as

inability, because of compensable injury or occupational

disease, to earn any meaningful wages in the same or

other employment. Ark. Code Ann. §11-519 (e)(1). The
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burden of proof shall be on the employee to prove

inability to earn any meaningful wage in the same or

other employment. Ark. Code Ann. §11-519 (e)(2). The

same factors considered when analyzing wage loss

disability claims are usually considered when analyzing

permanent and total disability claims. See Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-519 (c);  Rutherford v. Mid Delta Community

Services, Inc. ____Ark. App.___, ___S.W. 3d___ (2008).

Such factors include the worker's age, education, work

experience, medical evidence and any other matters which

may reasonably be expected to affect the worker's future

earning power. Other factors include motivation,

post-injury income, credibility, demeanor, prior work

history and education. Glass v. Edens, 233 Ark. 786, 346

S.W.2d 685 (1961); City of Fayetteville v. Guess, 10

Ark. App. 313, 663 S.W.2d 946 (1984); Curry v. Franklin

Electric, 32 Ark. App. 168, 798 S.W.2d 130 (1990), 54

Ark. App. 130, 923 S.W.2d 886 (1996). Here, the claimant

is 53 years old. She is unable to walk without a four

wheeled walker. Her prior employment was as a nurse’s

aid, which required significant amounts of walking and

lifting, neither of which the claimant is now capable of

performing. Based on these factors, in conjunction with

the claimant’s treating physician’s opinion that the

claimant is disabled, and the Functional Capacity
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Evaluation indicating that the claimant is unable to

perform any work activities, the Full Commission finds

that the claimant has proved her entitlement to

permanent and total disability benefits. In making this

determination, the Full Commission has also considered

the medical evidence showing the claimant’s severe pain

and the side effects associated with the narcotic pain

medication she takes daily. See Whitlatch vs. Southern

Development, 84 Ark. App. 399, 141 S.W.3d 916 (2004).

The Full Commission acknowledges that part of

the claimant’s compensable injury may be “overlay,” as

the claimant’s mode of expressing pain includes crying,

shaking and moaning. “Overlay” is defined in Dorland’s

Illustrated Medical Dictionary, Edition 28, as: an

increment; a later addition superimposed upon an already

existing mass, state or condition. Also from Dorland’s,

psychogenic overlay is defined as: the emotionally

determined increment to an existing organic symptom or

disability. However, one cannot suffer “overlay” without

an underlying condition, and “overlay” is not severable

from the underlying condition. Here, the underlying

condition is the claimant’s compensable back injury. Any

“overlay” stems from, and is part of the compensable

injury.
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As for the January 11-15, 2005 hospital

visit, the Workers’ Compensation Act requires employers

to provide such medical services as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with an employee’s injury.  

Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002); American

Greeting Corp. v. Garey, 61 Ark. App.18, 963 S.W. 2d 613

(1998). Injured employees must prove that medical

services are reasonably necessary by a preponderance of

the evidence; however, those services may include that

necessary to accurately diagnose the nature and extent

of the compensable injury; to reduce or alleviate

symptoms resulting from the compensable injury; to

maintain the level of healing achieved; or to prevent

further deterioration of the damage produced by the

compensable injury. Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-705(a)(3)

(Repl. 2002); Jordan v. Tyson Foods, Inc., 51 Ark. App.

100, 911 S.W.2d 593 (1995); and See Artex Hydrophonics,

Inc. v. Pippin, 8 Ark. App. 200, 649 S.W.2d 845 (1983).

The Full Commission finds a direct causal relationship

between the claimant’s hospitalization for Oxycontin

withdrawal pain and her compensable injury. The only

reason the claimant took Oxycontin was as a result of

her compensable injury. The medical records clearly show

that the claimant was treated for pain from her

compensable injury during this hospital visit. We find
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that the respondent is liable for this hospital visit in

addition to the other medical treatment awarded by the

Administrative Law Judge.

III. CONCLUSION

Based on our de novo review of the entire

record, we find that the claimant has shown a change in

facts pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-522(d) as well as

a change in physical condition pursuant to 11-9-713(a).

Based on the claimant’s changed physical condition, we

find that the claimant has proved by a preponderance of

the evidence her entitlement to permanent and total

disability benefits under Ark. Code Ann. §11-519 (e)(1).

Furthermore, we find that the January 11-15 2005

hospitalization was reasonably necessary and causally

related to the claimant’s compensable injury and is a

liability of the respondent.

All accrued benefits shall be paid in a lump

sum without discount and with interest thereon at the

lawful rate from the date of the Administrative Law

Judge's decision in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §

11-9-809 (Repl. 2002).

Since the claimant’s injury occurred after

July 1, 2001, the claimant’s attorney’s fee is governed

by the provisions of Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-715 as

amended by Act 1281 of 2001.  Compare Ark. Code Ann. §
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11-9-715 (Repl. 1996) with Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-715

(Repl. 2002).  For prevailing on this appeal before the

Full Commission, claimant's attorney is hereby awarded

an additional attorney's fee in the amount of $500.00 in

accordance with Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-715(b) (Repl.

2002). 

 IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

 
                                                       
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

Commissioner McKinney dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

I respectfully dissent from the majority’s

award of permanent and total disability benefits.  In my

opinion, the claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that she had a change in

physical condition.

The majority is awarding the claimant

permanent and total disability benefits based upon the

finding that the claimant has experienced a change in

her physical condition.  In my opinion, the evidence
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demonstrates that the majority’s award of permanent and

total disability is merely form over substance. The

evidence demonstrates that the claimant’s March 13,

2007, lumbar MRI did not indicate any additional

abnormality as compared to MRIs in the record from the

hearing on September 9, 2004, and the claimant has not

undergone any additional discogram or other diagnostic

test documenting any further disc disruption or other

deterioration in her back condition. To the extent that

the claimant attributes her perceived change in physical

condition and/or functional disability to poor balance

causing her to now use a four-wheeled walker beginning

in March of 2008,  the functional capacity evaluation

examiner before the first hearing was reportedly unable

to assess the claimant’s mobility on August 12, 2004,

because “she was unable to move about without hand on

assistance from her husband and or the examiner.” The

evaluator also stated that the claimant “consistently

needed manual assistance to help control balance while

walking.”  It is clear the claimant was having

difficulty walking prior to the assessment of the 50%

loss in wage earning capacity previously awarded.  Her

problems in ambulation are no different now than they

were then.  She has merely changed the equipment used to

assist her in ambulation.
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Additionally, any increased imbalance the

claimant may experience at this time is not caused by,

in my opinion, either her compensable back injury or

medications for that injury.  Dr. Stringfellow indicated

that the claimant  “continues to fall” in a report on

September 28, 2006, when he hospitalized her for

hypoglycemia. The claimant has not presented any

evidence indicating that her hypoglycemia was caused by

either her back injury or her back medications. In fact,

the claimant’s attorney acknowledged that the

respondents were not liable for the claimant’s

hospitalization in September of 2006 for hypoglycemia. 

Furthermore, the claimant has not presented any test

results indicating what physical ailment, if any, is

causing her to lose her balance. Moreover, the record is

devoid of a medical opinion attributing her purported

loss of balance to her back injury or her medications

for that injury. 

The claimant also contends that she has

experienced an increased functional disability based on

her decreased activities of daily living, including

cooking, cleaning, driving, bathing and taking her own

medications.  It is significant in my opinion that the

claimant testified at the prior hearing that she no

longer cooked and was also no longer performing
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housework.  If she got out of bed, she would sit on the

porch or sit and watch her grandchildren if they came

over.

With regard to the claimant’s purported memory

loss and decreased functional abilities, the claimant

has undergone an evaluation by Dr. Alda Moore, a

psychologist with the Arkansas Pain Centers, on November

20, 2006. At that time, the claimant’s treating pain

management physician was Dr. Butchaiah Garlapati, also

with Arkansas Pain Centers. The report from that

psychological evaluation on November 20, 2006, indicates

that the claimant had the ability to concentrate because

she never lost her place in her story and that her

memory appeared very much intact because she recalled

dates, times, and person’s names without hesitation. Dr.

Moore reported “I have never seen a patient with this

much observable pain behaviors to include the amount of

crying, body shaking, posture and moaning.” In addition,

the report concluded in part, “The results of this

examination would indicate that the patient is

exhibiting a moderate to intense level of psychological

and/or functional overlay.” Dr. Moore recommended

outpatient psychotherapy.  In my opinion, the claimant

exhibits moderate to intense psychological and/or

functional overlay, and as such I  do not find
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persuasive Dr. Burleson’s April 3, 2008, letter or his

April 1, 2008, Residual FCE indicating that the claimant

was essentially physically incapable of any activities.

Simply put, in my opinion, when the records of

the first and second hearing are examined, it is clear

that the claimant’s condition is unchanged.  While the

claimant maintains that she is less able to do physical

things now than she was at the time of the first

hearing, there is nothing in the record beyond the

claimant’s self serving testimony to support a finding

to the contrary.  Therefore, I must dissent from the

majority’s finding that the claimant has experienced a

change in her condition and that she is permanently and

totally disabled.

_______________________________
KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner


